Cyfarwyddwr Cyffredinol Iechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol/ Prif Weithredwr GIG Cymru Grŵp Iechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol

Director General Health and Social Services/ NHS Wales Chief Executive Health and Social Services Group



Mr Adrian Crompton Auditor General for Wales Audit Wales Head Office 24 Cathedral Road Cardiff CF11 9LG

2 June 2021

Dear Adrian

Welsh Health Specialised Services Committee (WHSSC) Governance Arrangements: Report of the Auditor General for Wales, May 2021

Thank you for the above Audit Wales report, published on 12 May.

I welcome your conclusion that governance arrangements and decision making at WHSSC have improved since previous reviews. The WHSSC team has worked hard to make these changes and I will expect them to make further progress by addressing your recommendations in relation to an increased focus on quality, programme management, COVID-19 recovery and the specialised services strategy. My officials will be following up on these areas at their regular meetings with WHSSC.

In terms of your recommendations to the Welsh Government, I set out my initial response below, although these may well be subject to any views from the new Minister in light of her priorities.

Recommendation 5: Independent Member recruitment – accepted and action in train

I am aware there have been challenges in securing nominations from health boards to undertake the independent member role at WHSSC. My officials have been looking at options in relation to recruitment, remuneration and retention of independent members and I am currently considering their advice before the matter is raised with the Minister. There are a number of options, some of which could be achieved relatively simply and others which would require changes to the legislation. I will write to you again when we have a clear way forward.



Ffôn • Tel 0300 0251182 Andrew.Goodall@gov.wales

Recommendation 6: Sub-regional and regional programme management (linked to recommendation 2 directed to WHSSC) – accepted

As you have highlighted, whilst some key service areas like major trauma have been developed successfully and with good collaboration across organisations, the timelines around such changes have been slow and often hampered by a lack of clarity on who is driving the process. I agree with your view that end-to-end programme management of such schemes, which are not within the sole remit of WHSSC, should be strengthened. The National Clinical Framework which we published on 22 March, sets out a vision for a health system that is co-ordinated centrally and delivered locally or through regional collaborations. Implementation will be taken forward through NHS planning and quality improvement approaches and our accountability arrangements with NHS bodies.

Recommendation 7: Future governance and accountability arrangements for specialised services – accepted in principle

A Healthier Wales committed to reviewing the WHSSC arrangements alongside other hosted national and specialised functions, in the context of the development of the NHS Executive function. The position of WHSSC within this landscape needs to be carefully considered. On the one hand, there are strengths in the current system whereby health boards, through the joint committee, retain overall responsibility for the commissioning of specialised services. This requires collaboration and mature discussion from both the commissioner and provider standpoint. However, I recognise the inherent risk of conflict of interest in this arrangement and note the reference made in your report to the Good Governance Institute's report of 2015 which suggested a more national model may be appropriate.

In my letter to health boards of 14 August 2019, I indicated that, as recommended by the Parliamentary Review, the governance and hosting arrangements for the existing Joint Committees would be streamlined and standardised. I also said that it was intended the NHS Executive would be become a member of the Joint Committees' Boards in order to ensure there is a stronger national focus to decision making. However, the thinking at the time was that the joint committee functions would not be subsumed into the NHS Executive function. We will continue to look at this as the NHS Executive function develops further and I will update you should there be any change to the direction of travel I indicated in 2019.

Yours sincerely

Dr Andrew Goodall CBE

An Good

cc: Chair of the Senedd Public Accounts Committee.